






City of Watsonville – Drinking Water Quality 
Public Health Goals Report 2019 
 
The California Health and Safety Code Title 22 Section 116470 specifies that utilities with greater than 10,000 service 
connections prepare a special report if any of the water quality measurements taken during the previous three years 
have exceeded a Public Health Goal (PHG).   A PHG is the concentration of a contaminant in drinking water that poses no 
significant health risk if consumed for a lifetime.  PHGs are set at a level where no known or anticipated adverse health 
effects would occur, with an ample safety margin. 
 
This report was prepared using all water quality data collected between 2016 and 2018. This data was previously 
summarized and presented to customers through the annual Consumer Confidence Reports.  Only constituents that 
have a California primary drinking water standard (MCL) and a PHG (or MCLG if there is no PHG) are addressed. 
 
Arsenic:  Arsenic is a naturally occurring element in the earth's crust and is very widely distributed in the environment.   
 
Coliform:  Total coliform bacteria are common in the environment and are generally not harmful themselves. The 
presence of these bacteria in drinking water, however, may indicate a problem with water treatment or the pipes that 
distribute the water.  Their presence could also indicate that the water may be contaminated with organisms that can 
cause disease. 
 
Copper:  Copper is an essential nutrient, but it is toxic if ingested at high levels.  Copper may enter the water from 
natural sources or may enter tap water in the distribution system of the individual households. 
 
Nickel:  Nickel is a naturally occurring element, commonly detected in surface water, groundwater, air, soil, and food.   
 
The table below provides a list of all contaminants found above the Public Health Goal (PHG) and includes the Health 
Risk Category, the Numeric Cancer risk at the PHG, the State MCL, the Numeric Cancer risk at the MCL, the Maximum 
Concentration detected, the Best Available Technology, and the Estimated cost in Dollars per million gallons of water to 
be treated, and Estimated Treatment Cost per Year to meet the PHG. 
 
The drinking water quality of the City of Watsonville water system meets all State Division of Drinking Water and USEPA 
drinking water standards set to protect public health.  To further reduce the levels of the constituents identified in this 
report that are already significantly below the health based MCLs established to provide “safe drinking water”, 
additional costly treatment processes would be required.  The effectiveness of the treatment processes to provide any 
significant reductions in constituent levels at these already low levels is uncertain. The health protection benefits of 
these further hypothetical reductions are not at all clear and may not be quantifiable. Therefore, no action is proposed.  
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